MEETING OF THE RE-CONVENED WORKING PARTY ON THE ACCESSION OF VANUATU, 2 MAY 2011

STATEMENT BY 

H.E. Honourable SELA MOLISA
MINISTER OF TRADE, COMMERCE, INDUSTRY AND TOURISM, VANUATU
"Vanuatu is in the hands of the WTO; please open the doors of Membership".  

Thank you Deputy Director-General Alejandro Jara for convening this meeting of the Re-Convened Working Party on the Accession of Vanuatu, on behalf of the Chairman of the WTO General Council.  And thank you for chairing this meeting that we consider as historic for Vanuatu.  

I am honoured to convey to all WTO Members high greetings from H.E. The Right Honourable Serge Vohor, Prime Minister of Vanuatu.  The Prime Minister and the Cabinet have vested me with the authority to conclude Vanuatu's accession at this final meeting of the re-convened Working Party.  


I would like to thank WTO Members for your presence here today to give Vanuatu encouragement, provide active support, and "give the Green Light" to the Draft Terms of Vanuatu's Accession to the WTO at this formal meeting today.  


The Government of Vanuatu would like to place on record its sincere appreciation to the Governments of Australia, the European Union, New Zealand, and the United States for their concrete technical assistance and policy advice, since 2008, which is the period when Vanuatu has worked actively with the Secretariat to update the 2001 Draft Accession Package.  The Government of Vanuatu acknowledges the contributions of these 4 Members to ensure that we are here today and to assist Vanuatu as we cross the finishing line today, if you approve.  


The Government of Vanuatu acknowledges the consistently principled position by the Least-Developed Countries, in the WTO Informal Group on Accessions and at the WTO General Council, to call attention to and insist on the observance of the 2002 Guidelines for Acceding Least-developed Countries.  


The Prime Minister specifically asked me to convey the special appreciation of the Government of Vanuatu to WTO Director-General Pascal Lamy for his strong support to bring Vanuatu to this final stage of Vanuatu's Accession and for his long-term vision for a rules-based Multilateral Trading System that takes account of and is sensitive to the priorities and concerns of Least-developed Countries like Vanuatu.  

My statement is a very brief one.  I lead the delegation, with the express authority of the Executive and Cabinet of the Government of Vanuatu.  My mandate and duty are to finalise the substance of the draft terms of accession of Vanuatu today with WTO Members.  Our plan, as a Least-Developed Country, with your approval, is that, in less than a fortnight, in Istanbul, Turkey, at the Fourth United Nations Conference, Vanuatu's WTO Membership will be "celebrated" by the United Nations family; and, be announced as one of the key "deliverables" of the WTO to the international community.  

I am pleased to see the representative of the Government of Turkey, present at this meeting.  The delegation of Vanuatu eagerly anticipates his statement, as host of UNLDC-IV.  

My message to the WTO membership is simple.  It re-iterates the message that was delivered by the Right Honourable Ham Lini Vanuaroroa, Deputy Prime Minister, and my predecessor as Minister of Trade, Commerce, Industry and Tourism.  The message is that:  
"Vanuatu has played its part and Vanuatu asks WTO Members to open the doors of Membership".

The Chairman has already narrated the background of Vanuatu's accession.  So, I will not repeat it.  Suffice it to say that the Working Party on the Accession of Vanuatu was established in 1995.  It concluded its work in October 2001.  
Vanuatu is a democracy.  We needed time to evaluate the package, build ownership and enact necessary reforms through our Parliamentary process.  It took a while.  In November 2008, in the letter addressed to the Director-General, the Government of Vanuatu requested Director-General Pascal Lamy to resume the process.  We sought the assistance of the WTO Secretariat to undertake a technical update of its 2001 Accession Package.  

Vanuatu's process of technical update to the 2001 package with the enactment of all outstanding relevant legislation has now been completed.  The package was circulated to WTO Members on 3 November 2010.  Parliament has enacted and gazetted outstanding WTO-related bills into law.  One month ago, WTO Members and Vanuatu met on 4 April, at the Informal Session of this Re-Convened Working Party.  Since the 4th of April, there have been further technical updates and edits to "fine-tune, tighten and improve", through clarifications and confirmations provided by the Government of Vanuatu to questions and comments from Members.  


This process has been concluded.  The Government of Vanuatu is pleased to inform WTO Members that the entire substantive update of the 2001 package has now been concluded.  The Government of Vanuatu believes that we have offered WTO Members a high quality accession package.  This package is as high quality as any Government, not just an LDC, can offer.  Why have we offered this package?  For the Government of Vanuatu, the answer is simple: trade opening, properly sequenced, within the framework of the rules-based Multilateral Trading System, provides a necessary condition and an impetus for modernization, integration into the global economy and rapid growth.  Because we are an LDC and vulnerable to pressures, we have made a conscious and rational choice in favour of "open protection" under rules-based multilateralism.  

DDG Alejandro Jara, the Chairman, has already identified for Members, elements of the Draft Package before you.  In summary, let me say that the Government of Vanuatu took tough decisions and enacted legislation in the following areas:  
· State Ownership, Privatization, and State Trading Entities.  In this area, for instance, the Government of Vanuatu ended the Telecoms Monopoly.  
· Sanitary and Phytosanitary measures.  

· Trade-Related Intellectual Property Regime.  We have provided strong protection for Intellectual Property.  
· Services.  Our commitments have further opened this sector which accounts for over 75% of economic activities.  
· Trading Rights.  Vanuatu has amended the laws to ensure that import licences may be granted to foreign "importers of record" and to remove business licence fees that violate any commitment to non-discrimination and national treatment.  

· Import Licensing.  Vanuatu has eliminated the discretionary authority of the Minister to restrict imports, with WTO-consistent amendments to the Import of Goods (Control) Act and the Customs Act.  

· Customs Valuation.  Vanuatu has undertaken to further amend the "Import Duties (Consolidation) Act [CAP.91] 2006 Amendment", to incorporate the Annex 1 Interpretative Notes of the WTO Customs Valuation Agreement from the date of accession, in accordance with current practice.  
· The Goods offer and Services offer that Vanuatu has made to WTO Members are substantial, as will be shortly reviewed.  (WT/ACC/SPEC/VUT/8/Rev.1/Add.1: Draft Schedule of Concessions and Commitments on Goods; and, WT/ACC/SPEC/VUT/8/Rev.1/Add.2/Corrigendum.1: Draft Schedule of Specific Commitments on Services).  

We have taken these decisions and reforms because Vanuatu believes that it is good for Vanuatu and good for the WTO.  It is a win-win situation.  


Vanuatu accepts and endorses this package: it is as good a package that any government can offer; whether LDC, or not.  
This includes the Technical edits and updates in JOB/ACC/22/Rev.2, which accompanies the Draft Working Party Report in WT/ACC/SPEC/VUT/8/Rev.1, circulated on 15 April 2011, together with the updated Legislative Action Plan.  


The Government of Vanuatu would be grateful, if WTO Members would now consider the draft package of the Government of Vanuatu, an LDC, and approve it.  

I believe we should now proceed to the business in hand.  But, before I do, I believe that this is the moment when the Government of Vanuatu must place on record the first-class technical assistance and policy support that the Government of Vanuatu received from the Director of the Accessions Division Mr. Chiedu Osakwe and Ms. Alicja Wielgus, the Working Party Secretary.  They provided the Government of Vanuatu with meaningful technical assistance and policy advice.  

I would be grateful if this statement could be circulated to all WTO Members and as a document of this formal re-convened Working Party on the Accession of Vanuatu.  

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  
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